WHOLE FOODS COMMUNITY CO-OP, INC.

Minutes of MARCH 2010 Meeting of Board of Directors

As approved by the Board of Directors on April 26, 2010

DATE: 

March 22, 2010

TIME: 

5:30 PM

LOCATION: 
Whole Foods Co-op, 610 East 4th Street, Duluth, MN

Attended by Board members:  Alison Champeaux, Mary Dragich, Chris Edwardson, Mark Friederichs (arrived at 5:57 PM), David Helf, and Heather Murphy.  Theresa Koenig did not attend this meeting.  Also present: General Manager Sharon Murphy.  

Motion, seconded and carried is abbreviated as MSC, followed by the names of the maker, second and vote tally. U = unanimous vote.

OPEN SESSION

President David Helf called the meeting to order at 5:40 PM.  Heather was appointed timekeeper. Sharon advised the Board that Member David Syring contacted WFC for logistical assistance with his local food research project to be conducted in summer 2010.  The Board requested the topic of social networks be added to the next meeting agenda.

IMPORTANT DATES

               The next Ad Hoc Study Committee meeting date is Monday, April 19, 5-6 PM, in the conference room; Heather will provide an agenda for this meeting.

                Chris, David and Theresa (subject to her confirmation) will attend the 2010 Consumer Cooperative Management Association Conference/CCMA in Bloomington, IN, in June on behalf of the Board.

REVIEW

Minutes – The Board approved (MSC, Mary, Alison; Heather and Chris abstained) as submitted the Minutes of the February 22, 2010, meeting of the Board of Directors. 


Management Report – The Board accepted (MSU, Alison, Heather) management’s 2010 Food Policy Compliance Report.


The Board amended and then approved (MSU, Mary, Chris) the recommendation from the Merchandising Manager to amend the wording of the introduction to the Food Policies as follows:


“FOOD POLICIES 


In support of WFC’s ENDS Statement, its products adhere to the following standards:


…

· free from preservatives, hormones, additives, antibiotics, chemicals, toxins and non-irradiated with the exception of appropriately labeled products offered only on an item by item basis where no alternative exists to meet customer requests
· …”

The Board amended and then approved (MSU, Mark, Mary) the request of the Produce

Manager to amend the wording of the Produce Policy priorities as follows:


“PRODUCE POLICY

…

5) Non-organic only when necessary items to best serve customer needs with reference to established chemical exposure research (e.g., Environmental Working Group)

6) …”

The Board approved (MSU, Alison, Heather) the request of the Produce Manager to amend
the wording of the Produce Policy as follows:

“WFC will encourage local Certified and Non-certified Organic growers of seasonal produce.  Names of local growers/suppliers and their growing practices will be posted readily available for reference by WFC staff.  All produce will be individually labeled at a minimum as to its source state of origin…”


The Board approved (MSU, Heather, Alison) the request of the Merchandising Manager to delete the Fish/Seafood Policy, maintain the requirement to provide information on toxin levels in fish and seafood in the Education Policy, and add a requirement to report on sourcing seafood under the Meat Policy (note:  the Federal Food & Allergen Labeling & Consumer Protection Act effective in January 2006 covers the labeling requirement for fish and seafood):


“FISH/SEAFOOD POLICY

WFC will provide information on toxin levels in fresh water and seafood. Products that


contain fish or seafood will be clearly labeled.”

The Board approved (MSU, Heather, Alison) the request of the Merchandising Manager to  

amend the Egg Policy as follows:


“EGG POLICY

Preference will be given to eggs from certified organic poultry and to eggs


from Local Small Suppliers who meet WFC’s Criteria for Local Small Supplier 


Free-Range Eggs Suppliers…”


The Board approved (MSU, Alison, Heather) the request of the General Manager to delete reference to the Food Policy Committee based on the Board’s elimination of the charter for a Food Policy Committee (Governance Policy D8):

“FOOD POLICY COMMITTEE (FPC)

The purpose of the FPC is to make recommendations on WFC food policies and to monitor

store compliance with food policies.  FPC membership is open to all WFC members in good

standing.  The FPC will meet twice a year or as needed in a timely manner to comply with 

the publication date of the annual report.”

The Board established an Ad Hoc Annual Meeting (2010) Planning Committee.  Chris, Mary, Heather and, possibly, Mark will join Sharon for the meeting of this committee on Tuesday, April 6, 2010, at 5:30 PM in WFC’s conference room.


Sharon advised that the Board recently received a request for financial support for the Harvest Moon Co-op, a start-up in Long Lake, MN.  Discussion time for this request will be added to the Board’s next agenda.


Membership Report - With respect to the March Membership Report, the Board approved:

(MSU, Heather, Chris) 70 new member applications. 


Financial Report – The Board reviewed the February Income Statement.  Sharon advised that March sales growth to date is 11% with a goal of 5%.


Board Calendar – The Board acted as follows on the March calendar items:

· Brief discussion of outcomes of day-long Board retreat on March 20, 2010, at Hartley Nature Center with CDS Consultant Nina Johnson.

· The General Manager Evaluation Committee conducted a meeting earlier today.

COMMITTEES

The Board reviewed the notes from the Ad Hoc Study Committee meeting on March 8,

2010.  No Board action was requested by that committee. Agreement on the purpose and direction for this committee was reached at the Board’s retreat on March 20, 2010.


Heather and Mary gave a verbal report on the March meeting of the Board Recruitment Committee (attended by Heather, Mary and Theresa).  No Board action was requested by that committee.


David advised that the General Manager Evaluation Committee recommends a change in its meeting schedule (next meeting in July 2010 and every three months thereafter subject to meeting the terms of the General Manager’s contract).  Sharon will make the changes to the Board’s calendar and post an updated calendar on the wiki site.

NEW BUSINESS

             David assigned the March compliance report (D12 Board Compensation) to Mark.

PROPOSALS

             Based on calendar year 2010 goals set at the March 20 retreat, the Board will consider a proposal to amend of Governance Policy D2 Board Job Products at its next meeting.

STUDY

              David facilitated a discussion of the articles in Pages 60-68 of A Discussion Course on Cooperatives.  David asked directors to review Pages 69-80 of A Discussion Course on Cooperatives prior to the April Board meeting.

Following an evaluation on ensuring that all opinions were heard, the Board approved  

(MSU, Chris, Alison) adjourning this meeting at 7:35 PM.  

Respectfully submitted,

Sharon Murphy, General Manager


